	



Minutes of Meeting of the Council

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 20 October 2009 starting at 6.30pm


Present:

Councillor B Jones (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Chief Executive, Director of Community Services, Director of Development Services, Director of Resources, HR Manager and Legal Services Manager

The meeting opened with a minute’s silence in memory of former Mayoress Thurza Ainsworth who had recently died. 

483

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors R M Croasdale, R J Elms, M Fielding, A Gridley, R Hargreaves, J B Hill, S Hore, J Rogerson. 

484

PRAYERS

The Mayor’s Chaplain, the Reverend Tim Thorpe, opened the meeting with prayers. 

485

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

486

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There were no items of public participation.

487

Council MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 25 August 2009 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

488

MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS

The Mayoral communications were received and noted.  The Mayor was pleased to present a certificate to Councillor R Thompson in relation to the Best Kept Villages Competition for which the War Memorial in Wiswell had a received a Highly commended award.

489

LEADER’S REPORT

The Leader began by highlighting the excellent meetings that had taken place in the previous week with school children from Ribble Valley as part of Local Democracy Week.  During the sessions various Councillors had met with young people from Ribblesdale School and the Grammar School in two separate meetings.  The Leader reported that he had been very impressed with conservations and the interest which had been shown by pupils.  It had been agreed at the schools request that the Council would send representatives to a future school council meeting and ensure that a good dialogue was maintained between the Council and local schools.  The Leader stressed the value and significance of anything that connected young people with local democracy and believed that this should be encouraged by the Council.  

The Leader was delighted to report that the Council had successfully bid for an award of £15,000 for a further 28 split litterbins to be distributed in the Borough.  He also confirmed that the Council had been awarded £120,000 for Whalley and Ribchester to assist homes with flood defences.  

The Leader drew attention to the new Ribble Valley Borough Council website which had been launched on 14 October 2009.  He stressed the importance of keeping the site up to date and relevant and he encouraged Members to visit the site and feed back any comments to the Council’s IT Manager.  

The Leader went on to congratulate the Ribble Valley Tourist Information Centre which had been named “Best in the North West for customer care”.  This was an award given by the North West Development Agency which majored on criteria such as accessibility and speed of service, as well as staff appearance, friendliness, knowledge and expertise.  The Leader believed the award to be a tribute to the hardworking commitment and efforts of the staff concerned.  

The Leader was pleased to report news of Clitheroe Chamber of Trade’s exciting plans for Christmas.  He confirmed that the Council had found a modest amount of money to support them.  He was also delighted to announce that there would be free parking for shoppers every Saturday in December.  

Next the Leader confirmed that there would be further public consultation on the regeneration plans for the town and he hoped that all Councillors would take a keen interest in, and contribute to, that debate.  

He reported that Councillor Robert Thompson had visited Melton Mowbray on a market town conference and had found a very vibrant town with street markets, food markets and the ordinary market taking place on the same day.  The Leader was keen to ensure that the Council learn from this experience and that of other similar towns.  

The Leader reported that it was planned that the Pennine Lancashire Development Company was programmed to be fully operational on 23 November and that the first meeting of the joint Committee of PLACE would take place on 26 November 2009.

The Leader highlighted that there were going to be considerable changes at the Lancashire Economic Partnership (LEP).  The body seemed to have run its course and it was uncertain what the future would be but it was hoped that this would be resolved on 2 November.  The Leader anticipated that the Council would not be making a significant, if any, financial contribution to the LEP in the future.


The Leader reported that the Budget Working Group had met to consider future budget requirements.  He confirmed that the Council was expecting a significant reduction in Government spending and that this would seriously affect budget planning processes.  He noted that the Council had suffered considerable increases in costs in recent years and that income was diminishing, as a result the Budget Working Group had asked CMT to look critically at all aspects of the organisation and to put forward plans to address these issues.  

Finally, the Leader commended the Council’s staff who continued to provide a great service to the Borough and to its residents.  He noted that the challenge was to improve and in some cases change service delivery with a smaller cost base which would be a challenge for the organisation but he was confident that the Council had the staff to achieve this.  

490

LEADER’S QUESTION TIME

The Shadow Leader, Councillor Alan Knox, began by asking if the Leader could remind Council of what order of saving would be needed to balance the Council’s budget for the financial year 2011/12.

The Leader thanked Councillor Knox for his question and confirmed that the Council had recently carried out a forecast of its revenue budget for the next three years.  The forecast had been probably the most difficult one in many years because of the many uncertainties which faced public expenditure.  The position for the year after next, ie 2011/12, was that the Council would have a revenue deficit of about £900,000.  After using £200,000 for general fund balances this would reduce to £700,000.  This equated to approximately 10% of the Council’s net budget.  As a result, the Budget Working Group had recognised that work needed to start right away on planning how to achieve what would be a difficult budget in 2011/12.  Councillor Knox asked if the Budget Working Group would ensure that any savings were genuine and that, if choices had to be made regarding priorities, he hoped that priority would remain on front line services.  The Leader agreed that any savings should be “real” savings and that services provided to the public should be protected.  

Councillor Knox asked for confirmation as to how long the practice of what had initially been a temporary measure of sending out agendas to all Committees would continue.  The Leader confirmed that present arrangements would remain as they were but also matters would be reviewed again.  Councillor Knox encouraged the Council to improve and increase the amount of electronic communication which occurred throughout the organisation.  

Finally, Councillor Knox asked if the Leader could confirm what the admission price was to Clitheroe Castle Museum.  The Leader confirmed that the admission charges for the Museum were £3.50 for adults, £2.50 for concessions and children under 16 were admitted free of charge.  In addition, the County Museum Service also offered a range of subsidised tickets.  In a supplementary question Councillor Knox asked if the Leader could investigate the return of the “Whittle Jet” engine to Clitheroe Castle.  The Leader reported that he would look into the matter.

491

COMMITTEE MINUTES

(i)
Special Policy and Finance Committee – 18 August 2009

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(ii)
Licensing Committee – 1 September 2009

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(iii)
Community Services Committee – 8 September 2009

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(iv)
Planning and Development Committee – 10 September 2009

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(v)
Accounts and Audit Committee – 16 September 2009

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(vi)
Health and Housing Committee – 17 September 2009

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(vii)
Policy and Finance Committee – 22 September 2009

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received with the exception of Minute No. 412.


Minute 412 – Review of Financial Regulations


Members were asked to accept revised financial regulations for the Council.

RESOLVED:
That the revised financial regulations as submitted by the Director of Resources be accepted.

(viii)
Personnel Committee – 23 September 2009 
RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.


(ix)
Parish Council Liaison – 24 September 2009

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(x)
Overview and Scrutiny Committee – 29 September 2009

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received with the exception of Minute No. 454.


Minute 454 – SCRUTINY OF COMMUNITY SAFETY PARTNERSHIP


Members were asked to approve a change to the terms of reference for Overview and Scrutiny Committee to include scrutiny of the Crime and Disorder Partnership.

RESOLVED:
That the terms of reference for the Overview and Scrutiny Committee include specific reference to the scrutiny of Crime and Disorder Partnerships.


(xi)
Standards Committee – 30 September 2009

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.


(xii)
Planning and Development Committee – 8 October 2009

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

The meeting closed at 7.15pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Marshal Scott (414400).
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